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MINUTES 

THE TOWN OF INDIAN RIVER SHORES 

6001 North Highway A1A, Indian River Shores, FL 32963 
 

REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 

Friday, April 22, 2016 

                                      9:00 a.m.  
 

PRESENT:                Brian M. Barefoot, Mayor     Gerard A. Weick, Vice Mayor 
    Michael B. Ochsner, Councilman   Thomas F. Slater, Councilman 

 Richard M. Haverland, Councilman 
STAFF PRESENT: Robert Stabe, Town Manager            Laura Aldrich, Town Clerk 

 Chester Clem, Town Attorney            Heather Christmas, Finance 

 Rich Rosell, PSD Chief    Jose Guanch, Building Official  
OTHERS PRESENT:       Residents:  Bob Auwaerter (& Nancy), Finance Committee Chairman; Chris Hendricks, PZV 

Board Chairman; Approximately 55 residents in total, including those above and Bermuda Bay 

residents Connie & Bob Ferguson, Elizabeth Jacobsen, Maria Murray, William Theobold, M/M 
Robert Wilkes, Susan Mehiel, Wayne + 2 more (illegible), Dave Stump, Ralph & Millie Young, 
George Howard, Jim & Penny King, David Becker, Paul Ettari, Karen Lloyd, Debbie & George 
Pillorge, Anne & Bill Seawright, Lynn Merrell, and Bob Matthai; Estuary residents Dave 
Crawford, Melissa Mittag, Denis Conlon & Linda Lemmon;  John’s Island residents Andrew 
Sowers, Tony Buford, Sandy Kasten, Paul & Jill Kaneb, Debbie Weise, Bob Gibb, John Dillon; 
Gigi & Kip Smithers, Charles Lyon, Bob Ritter, and O.R. Smith; Park Shores residents David & 
Susan Taylor, Tom Gruber; Ocean Colony residents Jill Carlton, John Steiner; Other residents 
Joanne Sardella (Pebble Lane), Paul & Kate Parparian, (Surf Lane), Ed Richardson (Surf Lane) 
Guests:  Rick Edwards, CityScape Consultants, Inc.; Curt Jones & Bill Tinsley, DataPath; Denise 

Sankary, Court Reporter; Jim Moller, JIPOA; Rex Wilson, JI Club; Ben Reid, Carlton Fields 
(BBay Counsel); Janet Begley, Press Journal; Lisa Zahner, 32963  

 
1. Call to Order   
 a.   Pledge of Allegiance 
 b.   Invocation – Councilman Slater 
 c.   Roll Call – Town Clerk 

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Barefoot at 9:05 a.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance and invocation 
were recited and the roll call is as reflected above.   

  
2. Proclamations or Presentations 

a. Cell Tower Research Findings (Town Manager Stabe; Finance Chairman Bob Auwaerter; CityScape Rick Edwards) 
 Mayor Barefoot explained that the Town has been trying for many years to find a resolution for the cell 
phone reception problem, and for a variety of reasons no decision has been made to do anything about the 
universally recognized inadequate cell service.  It has become a life safety issue, as reported in the 32963 paper: 
a gentleman could not make a call from his cell phone at his parent’s home in The Estuary and went to CVS 
drugstore, and died in his car in the parking lot.  He described other scenarios involving not being able to use a 
cell line.  A decision will be made today, with an understanding that there is no perfect solution.  We will make 
the best possible decision for the most people.  Town Manager Stabe will lead us through various studies that 
have been done, and technical experts are also on hand.   

A delay between 9:14 and 9:16 a.m. for technical difficulties allowed other quick discussions for items 4 & 6 below  

Town Manager Stabe said Finance Committee Chairman Bob Auwaerter has been a huge resource in 
helping to research and prepare throughout the entire process, and Rick Edwards is here to also help with 
technical questions during this presentation.   

Mr. Stabe continued that in Stage 1, CityScape loaded geographical distribution of the Town customers, 
topographical characteristics of the Town (specifically the tree canopy), and most importantly the existing cell 
towers nearby but not within the Town, and other parameters into an optimization program.  That program then 
selected the best site for tower placement that would optimize cell phone reception throughout the Town.  The 
optimal site happened to fall in a small ring in the area of Town Hall property.  He pointed out that the program 
didn’t know this was a potential site, it simply took all of the specific data into consideration and located the 
best place to put a tower.  

 
 

Please Note:  The Town of Indian River Shores does not routinely keep verbatim minutes.  Any party interested in such an appeal relating to any decision made by the Council 

with respect to any matter considered at this meeting is responsible to record the meeting and include the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is to be based. 
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At the last workshop, the Town Council requested that CityScape perform a Stage 2 study, in which 
CityScape analyzed specific sites to see which would meet the requirement to provide good, reliable, cell phone 
service.  A resident offered property in his neighborhood, Ocean Colony, for consideration at the last meeting, 
which was considered along with a site on the John's Island Golf Course, the Bee Gum Point (electric 
substation) site, and the Town Hall site that was originally identified.   

The Town Manager paused to say it is important to know that there are limitations required of local 
communities regarding personal communication services that the Town has to follow, and Federal laws we have 
to follow and adhere to in order to have cell service that were adopted in 1996 and amended twice since then.  
They are based on public demand in anticipation of the ongoing transition from wired services to wireless 
services.  In the future, there won’t be wired communications, as discussed in previous meetings.  Federal 
government mandates that all local communities must allow all qualified wireless service providers to deploy 
their networks.  Most communities including the Town have modified their ordinances to meet the Federal 
standards, to minimize the number of structures to be located within the Town and minimize their structural 
impact.  

He reviewed each of the slides presented by CityScape, which took into consideration the tower at Sea 

Oaks, the one across the river at 69th Street, the towers on top of Village Spires, and other County towers 
across the river.  The current communication capability is actually coming from those towers. 

Location #1, a 110’ tower within Ocean Colony.  There were still substantial gaps within the Town that 
could not be remedied using the additional towers.  They tried 130’ at the same location, which did a little better 
and had a more visible visual impact, but it was determined overall that there are still substantial gaps that could 
not be remedied by use of alternative locations (other towers mentioned above). 

This was not requested, but CityScape looked at another location between the 5th and 6th hole at John’s 
Island South Golf course, at a 100’ had substantial gaps in the northern parts of town, as well as in The Estuary. 

Location #2, Bee Gum Substation, was the site of a lot of studies and scenarios, more studies that were not 
requested by the Town, in order to exhaust every option. The goal was to determine if a comparative facility 
could be situated that would meet the Town’s obligation and have a minimal visual impact.  The first study was 
at 100’, which would not meet our needs as there were substantial gaps in a wide area that could not be satisfied 
using alternative locations.  Then they tried 130', and the increased elevation improved the service area but not 
sufficiently to be a standalone site.  It required at least two other alternative locations to be used in conjunction 
to close the service gaps.  Therefore for the current level of all carrier services, this facility as a standalone 

site without the use of at least two additional alternative locations, would not meet the Town’s obligation.  
They tried 150', which did improve the service area in isolated locations, but still required at least two additional 
alternative towers to complete the service area, is above our ordinance height, and it still left two service gaps 
with two alternative locations required to be used in conjunction.  Therefore it would not meet the Town’s 
obligations.  They wanted to see how high they would have to go to have a standalone site and meet the Town’s 
obligation, and went to 194', and found that it would still have a gap in the northern portion of the Town.  A 

facility at Bee Gum could not be a standalone site and would require the use of an additional alternative 
existing facility or an alternative similar to smart cells in order to meet the Town’s obligations.  There 
were further studies at Bee Gum Point, using 130’ tower and the alternative 69th Street 130’ tower, which left a 
substantial service gap and the Town could be challenged to allow additional facilities or an additional height at 
an existing structure.  The Town could not meet its obligation in the north without the use of an additional 
facility or the addition of use of smart cells.  Another study at Bee Gum Point using 69th Street with that tower 
height extended to 150’ came closer, but there was still a service gap at the north end on both sides of A1A.  
There were service gaps in each of the studies at Bee Gum Point.  

Location #3, Town Hall site, which initially had findings that a 110' single site tower at the lowest 
elevation would best meet the Town’s obligations.  As described in the initial workshop, any new facility will 

require the use of alternative locations.  We must consider what sites are currently available as an alternative 
location that will provide the Town with a defensive position from any future challenge to not meet the required 
obligations.  The Town Hall site was found to be a possible location during the first study at 110’.  A single 
facility at the lowest elevation is consistent with the ordinance guidelines and will have a minimal visual impact.  
They looked at Town Hall at 110’ and 69th Street at 130’, which left a gap in the northern sector of Town.  The 

Town Hall site with a tower at 110' using an increased height of 170' at 69th Street and not the existing tower at 

Sea Oaks, which was found to be sufficient to meet the Town’s obligations, with just one alternative location.  
CityScape investigated Town Hall at 110' and 69th Street at 150’ and the addition of another carrier on the 

Sea Oaks tower provides the highest level of service and is a defendable solution with the least visual 
impact to the Town.  This would provide the entire town with the level of service to meet today’s standards.    

They did one final test at Bee Gum at 130' with 150’ at 69th Street and the addition of one carrier at the Sea 
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Oaks tower, which is similar to Town Hall at 110’ and offers an alternative which can be defendable and meet 
the Town’s obligations and requirements. 

Therefore, there are two options that the Town has to consider: Based on all locations, the best location is 

at Town Hall with 110' tower as a single facility, requiring no other towers to be modified. 
The second best option is the substation at Bee Gum Point with 130' tower used in conjunction with changes 

to the 69th Street tower height increased to 150' and the Sea Oaks tower with an additional carrier.  
Disadvantages to this site are the higher tower height in Town and it requires actions by third parties that are not 
controlled by the Town.  Mr. Stabe asked to confirm from Mr. Edwards if there was any way the Town could 
force the carriers to do anything outside the Town.  Mr. Edwards responded that he understood correctly, the 
Bee Gum option requires action by third parties that are not controlled by the Town.  It cannot be forced, but it 
gives the Town a legally defensible position for the carriers. 

This completes the CityScape reports, Mr. Stabe added, and asked the Council if they had any questions. 
(See Attachment A to these minutes for the presentation) 

Vice Mayor Weick said according to Gordon Michaels, owner of the tower at 69th Street, it is 149’, to which 
Mr. Edwards replied according to FAA records it is 160’.  Mr. Edwards explained that they believe carriers will 
be mandated to provide service, and this tower will have to be increased another 20’.  They looked at what is 
available right now on that tower that could be used without any modifications.  Vice Mayor Weick received 
confirmation that ATT & Verizon are on that tower right now, and Mr. Edwards said they would have to add a 
top section to that in order to accommodate two more carriers, who are mandated to provide service also.  He 
also asked why an oval was shown in the charts, which Mr. Edwards explained as gaps in service and are not 
true ovals.  The coverage maps have what antennas can do, those are round circles that send signals from three 
sets of triangular antennas.  The gaps in service show where there isn't coverage, and may not necessarily be a 
circle because of ground clutter issues.  The search rings, Mr. Auwaerter added, are different, as an extensive 
tree canopy interferes.  Computer modeling takes the ground clutter into account, Mr. Edwards added, and 
derives the search ring which shows where the existing service reaches. 

 Discussion. 
Councilman Haverland noted that many of the maps didn't have the Sea Oak tower, and asked if it was 

because it doesn’t have multiple carriers and why the carriers are not there.  Mr. Edwards said one of the carriers 
has been very inactive for several years, and another carrier is very actively building.  Mayor Barefoot added 
that American Tower owns the tower at Sea Oaks, and this illustrates that having space does not guarantee that 
the carriers will come.  The carriers have to make their own business decisions.  Mr. Edwards explained that the 
Sea Oaks tower is in the trees, and the other two carriers are not interested.  He said the Town's tower will 
improve this, as well as the 69th Street (Mr. Michaels' tower), which he corrected is owned by SBA, and they are 
aggressively pursuing other carriers to go on the site.  

Mayor Barefoot asked if the optimum coverage is a 110' tower on Town Hall property.  Mr. Edwards replied 
that the location that fits the ordinance and meets the Town's obligations, which is the goal.  The Mayor restated 
it as a 110’ tower on Town Hall or the 130' at Bee Gum would either be a viable alternative assuming the Sea 
Oaks tower and the 69th Street tower, at some point, will be modified to add what they need to in order to 
provide the optimal coverage to the entire general area, and Mr. Edwards said that is exactly right.  Mayor 
Barefoot summarized for Council there are two alternatives, 110’ tower at Town Hall or 130’ at Bee Gum 
Substation, and it seems to him that the 110’ tower at Town Hall provides the best solutions, and Mr. Edwards 
said to the north, that is correct.  Mr. Edwards said he is confident that those two other sites will be improved 
within a few years, and Vice Mayor Weick asked why they are not being improved now.  Mr. Edwards said it is 
a business decision by the carriers.   

Councilman Slater said they have to face what they have control over versus what we have no control over, 
and we do have control over what is placed on our property.  Mr. Edwards said it depends on how much of a 
battle the carriers face to get things done, and based on reading the previous minutes and comments from other 
two carriers, they are fed up and will not fight the Town any more.  If you work with them and allow them to 
build, they usually will come.  They need a quick return on investment.  The population density and return on 
investment are factors, and the Town or the carrier can defray the cost of a nice looking tower.  Vice Mayor 
Weick asked what the cheapest tower is, and Mr. Edwards said a lattice tower, which will not be built here.  A 
monopole with external arrays is the next most cost and service effective.  Types of towers were discussed. 

Mr. Stabe pointed out the letter dated April 22nd has the summary of the recommendations by CityScape.  
(See Attachment B to these minutes)  He quoted CityScape’s original recommendation, which was a 110’ tower 
at Town Hall.  After Stage II of their study (which was just reviewed with the slides), the Bee Gum Point at 130’ 
and the SBA tower at 69th Street and the American Tower at Sea Oaks offers results that are similar as an 
alternative for the Town. 
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Mayor Barefoot said we have talked about camouflage, everything from a lighthouse at Bee Gum Point to a 
Public Safety tower to look like the building, or a tree in the property behind the Community Center.  He asked 
about the costs of these various options.   

Chairman of Finance Committee, Bob Auwaerter, said he and Mr. Stabe have discussed this with Bill 
Tinsley at DataPath by telephone, and the most expensive option is some sort of a clock tower to blend in with 
the Public Safety Building, at about $1 million.  We said the Town would not tolerate a bare tower with arrays 
from the beginning, and they knew this with the initial bid including some type of camouflage as a base option 
of about $300,000.  They offered that the Town, with Council approval, would be willing to pay for a portion of 
the cost associated with concealment, as it will be more elaborate than the RFP.  The other points of the bid as 
awarded still stand (a portion of revenue as carriers come on board, a ground-breaking fee, and a fee per carrier 
as they sign on).  So the Town could pay any construction cost above $300,000, up to cap of $700,000.  At $1.1 
million, DataPath pays $400,000 and the Town pays $700,000.  They feel confident that we will come in under 
$1 million dollars.  Importantly, the Town does not want to own the tower, so DataPath will be responsible for 
contracting and constructing the tower, and all ongoing maintenance of the cell tower is subject to contractual 
terms they negotiate with the carrier. The Town will bear no responsibility for that.  If there is a point where the 
cell tower needs to be removed, those costs including the covering are all to be borne by DataPath.   

Councilman Ochsner asked if a pine tree stealth device would be more than $300,000?  The Town may have 
an additional $150,000, Mr. Stabe said, but we could renegotiate revenue.  Each carrier needs 10', so 40' of 110' 
would be used for 4 carriers.  The arrays would be concealed in the branches. 

Councilman Slater asked about the material of a clock tower, which would be fiberglass, Mr. Stabe said, and 
the structure is steel with a concrete block base on about a 30' deep foundation.  From 24' up to the top would be 
steel, but encased in material similar to fiberglass that is RF friendly and can be made in any shape, color and 
will withstand 170 mph winds.  The tower would be 15-24' wide to be aesthetically pleasing, Mr. Jones added, 
and it is larger at the base, triangular inside.   

Mr. Stabe mentioned that George Pillorge, an architect resident who lives in Bermuda Bay, had provided a 
bird’s eye view in renderings of options for visual impact of the two potential sites.  Mr. Stabe discussed how 
the search ring goes from the edge of the Community Center to the corner of the Town Manager’s office, and 
then north, and he was considering a potential location in the wooded area with the roadway entrance not visible 
from Fred Tuerk but going instead behind the Maintenance building.  The base of the tower will be hidden in the 
woods, with screening around it.  One of the renderings showed the clock tower on the East end, and another 
directly behind the Public Safety Building.  There is a million gallon water tank, so the back of the PSD building 
is not visible from Bermuda Bay homes except by those on the west of the building.  The water tank is less than 
30’.  The entire tower would be visible from the ground up if it were on the East side of the building.  If it’s 
behind the building, the bottom of the tower would be hidden from street view.  Renderings were shown 
depicting the clock tower from further south near Park Shores entrance, from the Estuary entrance, from the 
Estuary’s construction entrance, and from Laurel Oak Lane, and one of a tower at the substation.  (applause) 

A simulated picture of the monopine was included in the Council’s packet and placed throughout the 
audience seating with Mr. Stabe’s memo, and Mr. Stabe mentioned that it was the latest, best version he could 
find on the stealth sites.  Comparatively, the monopine at CR 512 looks like Charlie Brown's tree, and we would 
have a much fuller tree.  Vast improvements have been made, and we will have it thicker and fuller, more like a 
Macy’s tree rather than a Wal-Mart tree.  

Mr. Pillorge’s scale of renderings was mentioned, which are drawn based on perspective.  He said he made a 
14' tower in his photos, not 24'.  Mayor Barefoot said he had done a remarkable job, and Mr. Stabe echoed with 
“Well done.”  Mr. Stabe said a monopine option typically looks worse when the trunk (pole) is visible above the 
existing canopy.  If this is the chosen option to best meet the Town’s requirements, he suggested that the 
branches would have to come to the top of the tree canopy or below into the tree line.   

Councilman Haverland said he thought the tree would look awful next to the building, as you would see 60’ 
of the trunk, but in the tree line it would work.  Mr. Stabe said there are two options, a 110' monopine tower in 
the wooded area with ensuring the branches continue into the tree line.  We could put the tree anywhere within 
the search ring.  If we made a tower look like it’s meant to be part of the PSD building, that would be the more 
expensive option.  Councilman Haverland asked precisely where the tree would be located.  The Mayor said the 
tree canopy is thickest straight behind the Community Center, and Mr. Stabe added to center it north-south in 
the center of the trees would provide the most concealment.  Vice Mayor Weick suggested using a cluster of 
Norfolk Island Pines around the tree so it looked more natural. 

 Audience Discussion  
Bill Seawright, 102 River Oak Lane, thanked Mr. Stabe and the Council, adding that he had done good job 

today and kept them focused on the issues.  He asked if the economics of camouflage would be the same if the 
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location is chosen at Bee Gum Point?  Mr. Stabe said they would be slightly higher, as the lighthouse option 
(Staten Island) is a complete cover over a monopole tower, and at 110' the cost is easily $1 million, over a 
million at 130'.  There is a question with the width of this option.  Mr. Seawright said Bermuda Bay resident’s 
concern, whether it's a monopole or a structure, it that it is seen by approximately 90 homes in Bermuda Bay 
versus 20 homes at Bee Gum Point.  It is the same effort to camouflage at Bee Gum Point.  A clock tower is 
creative and massive, and considering households and the size of the structure, it is the wish and 
recommendation of the Bermuda Bay residents that the location be at Bee Gum Point and not at Town Hall.  He 
asked if he heard from Mr. Edwards that the technical properties are the same, that both would require the Sea 
Oaks and 69th Street Towers at both locations.  Several disagreed, and the Mayor added that the issue is we have 
no control over using those sites.  Councilman Haverland said we would have to negotiate with two other 
carriers to have the tower at Bee Gum and no one to have it at Town Hall.  Mr. Edwards said this site 
outperforms coverage in the north area of Town compared to the Bee Gum Point site.  Councilman Ochsner 
added it would be 20’ shorter at Town Hall. 

Susan Mehiel, 131 Laurel Oak, said a computer driven model is not “the real world.”  She said she had 
reviewed the report with two tower experts, one who submitted an RFP to the Town.  He said you can only fit 
two carriers on 110' pole, and questioned how many letters of intent we had.  She paraphrased one statement 
Ron Crider made in a letter in October, and made several comments regarding the “real world” and carriers, 
camouflaging a tower, justification for placement 200’ from homes, negative impact on homes, and why 
taxpayer money was spent on researching a site on John’s Island golf course.  She had a diagram that showed 
homes within 500’ (See Attachment C to these minutes).  

Jim King, 114 Hidden Oak Drive, asked how it would be determined where on the Town Hall site the tower 
would be located.  He called it crucial, perceiving that the tower or tree will be substantially out of scale to 
whatever is here now.  He questioned what could happen to fair market value (of homes) and their quality of 
life, reiterating that aesthetics and placement of the tower matters, as well as where it is and how it is designed.  
He encouraged the Council to spend some more time and have a more thorough study so there would be 
minimal visual pollution.   

John Steiner, 31 Lost Beach Lane, encouraged the Town Council to make a decision and get on with it.  He 
thought they have spent enough time, and knows there is a lot of information that has been gathered.  He 
supports the Town property for a site.  He thanked them for all of the time that has been spent.  (Much 

applause).  Mayor Barefoot said that CityScape has spent more time on this than on anything else in 20 years, 
with 29 maps and over 80 hours invested.  Mr. Edwards pointed out that they should trust these developers, as 
what we have found out is that their initial study was dead on. 

Anita Kolleeny, The Estuary, said that at least five (5) streets in The Estuary and some streets in John’s 
Island would have exposure a tower if it were placed in Bee Gum Point, and that property was donated in part 
by the Wildlife Department, and they have concerns as well.  She empathized that it was not an easy decision. 

Paul Ettari, 110 Hidden Oak Drive said there are 23 homes within 1000’ at the Fred Tuerk site, and 91 
homes within 1000' of the Town Hall site.  Vice Mayor Weick interjected that if you count the condos at Park 
Shores and others it is close to 200 homes that are affected within the diameter, not the sight line.  Mayor 
Barefoot said many homes in Bermuda Bay would also see the tower if it were located at Bee Gum Point.  The 
sight lines are what people are more potentially likely to be upset over. 

Penny King, Bermuda Bay 104 Hidden Oak Drive.  She said it sounded to her that both locations will work, 
and since Bee Gum affects fewer residents, a lighthouse would look more appropriate there than adding to the 
PSD building.  She also seemed to recall that DataPath seemed to prefer the Fred Tuerk site, and they had spent 
money and had begun with permits there, which would make things move along faster.  Mrs. King said that 
DataPath had mentioned that ATT and Verizon were happy with that site.   

Mayor Barefoot clarified that we have received a letter from the Department of Interior, and whether the 
objection to Bee Gum Point has any legal standing is yet to be seen.  There is a lot of contention with the Bee 
Gum point site with the pro-wildlife and preservation groups, so a delay may be much more likely there.  Mrs. 
King asked if DataPath would be able to answer this, and the Mayor said we are protected by federal and state 
laws, but it will delay the progress.  As long as we are compliant with all of the rules and regulations regarding 
providing service and we don’t discriminate against carriers, we should be fine with any decision we make 
regarding the site.  We are trying to get started on this project.  Another thing that has not come up in this 
discussion is the cost to build an addition to Town Hall or at Bee Gum Point of potentially $700,000 or more.   
The Town may have to pay the difference, which means the taxpayers, as our reserves are there for hurricanes.  
We also have a line of credit for a dire situation, but this is an expensive decision.   

A resident asked approximately how much revenue would be derived for the Town, and the Mayor said 
about $40,000/year, but that is not the issue. 
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Millie Young, 104 Hidden Oak Lane, Bermuda Bay, asked if the intention today was to make the 
determination between Town Hall and Bee Gum Point.  Mayor Barefoot said we hope to determine which of the 
two main locations, then whether it will be the tower or the tree.  We are delighted to work with a group of 
homeowners along with DataPath to find a site that will be the least offensive to the most number of people.   

George Pillorge, architect and Bermuda Bay resident, said from a visual point of view, there is no question 
that the Bee Gum Point is the least intrusive visually.  The pine tree, which he was not asked to look at, has 
some real impacts as it will be next to a 50' live oak canopy, or 65' cabbage palms.  The highest cabbage palm 
on record is 95' tall.  He pointed out the importance of erecting a tower as a singular building, which like a 
church or public building, would be a symbolic structure of our Town.  It’s more than simple calculation, but he 
suggested we ask how important the symbol is to us and to the future residents.  (applause) 

Paul Kaneb, 111 Stingaree Point, said if height is a concern, there is a big difference between 110' and 130' 
and urged them to consider the provisions of the ordinance.  Councilman Ochsner asked the Town Attorney if 
we could build a building that tall.  Mr. Clem said it seems to be implied for optimum coverage, with certain 
elements of the ordinance taking it to 130’ if there is a determination of need that would make it possible, as an 
integral part of the tower.  

Ben Reid, counsel for Bermuda Bay, asked if DataPath has responded in writing to the comments in the 
CityScape report, and the Mayor replied not that he was aware of.  He asked if there had been an outreach to the 
carriers with additional things they might be asked to do, and was told that this will be part of DataPath's 
responsibilities as the owner.  He questioned the intent of Ordinance 524, paragraph 1.c. as having minimal 
adverse effect on surrounding nearby residents with Mr. Clem, who said it would be applied as the policy 
making board, the Council, would determine, whether it was visual or structural. 

 
3. Council Discussion &/or Action on Cell Tower  

 Mayor Barefoot asked Council to consider two potential motions.  First to construct a tower on Town Hall or 
Bee Gum Point, and then vote on that motion.  Then if the majority vote was for the Town Hall site, a second 
motion would be proposed to choose between a clock tower including its economic implications or the tree option, 
and that would involve having the local residents input in locating the tower.  
 Vice Mayor Weick made a motion to locate the tower at the Bee Gum substation location as it impacts the 

least number of homes, zero at 500’ and 20 homes at 1,000’.  This motion died for a lack of second. 
 A motion made by Councilman Ochsner to construct a tower on Town Hall property, was seconded by 
Councilman Slater.  The motion passed 4-1, Vice Mayor Weick dissenting.  This will affect the most number of 
people, the Vice Mayor explained.  The safety of everyone in this Town, Councilman Slater said, is paramount.  
Susan Mehiel interrupted, saying (we) care about all of the people, and that she took offense to the comment 
(applause).  Councilman Slater continued that the Council just wants to make sure that everyone is as well protected 
as possible.  Whether you agree or not, it’s time to do something substantive.  Mrs. Mehiel interrupted again, saying 
that the two towers are equal, basically, and “lot of people in this world, including DataPath, selected the Bee Gum 
site Point,” and that now “you are suggesting that because we don’t want it 200’ from my house, I’m encouraging 
threatening the lives of people.  I’m sorry, sir, but that’s over the top.” and exited the meeting.   
 Continuing, the Mayor said the next discussion should be where, whether as an addition to the Public Safety 
Building or somewhere on Town Hall property.  If it’s on the Public Safety Building, he suggested that the Town 
Manager and DataPath come back with a very specific proposal, or if they prefer the tree, they know it is doable 
within the framework of the proposal, and Jose and Robbie could work with a group of residents to choose a specific 
site.  Councilman Haverland said the architectural rendering shows a smaller building than it would be in reality, 
and requested a better rendering of the size.  Mr. Stabe asked Mr. Jones how big the footprint of the triangular array 
would have to be if mounted in a rectangular box, and was told he thought it would be less than 24’.  Councilman 
Ochsner said he liked the pine tree, so this seemed academic.   
 Mayor Barefoot asked Curt Jones at DataPath if the exact location matters today, as action that now has to 
occur is to obtain the permits and have specific conversations with the carriers.  Mr. Jones said the permits are 
specific to a property’s geology, so contacting the geologists and archaeologists, along with FAA, is the next step.  If 
it is in a flood plain there would have to have an extended environmental assessment, and mitigation could require 
building up with fill dirt, nothing that would impede the flow of water.  He did not see any species or other things 
that would have an environmental impact.  Vice Mayor Weick asked if building it at Bee Gum Point wouldn’t be 
more economical with the power substation next to it, and Mr. Jones said no, that is overcome by the delta of 130' 
height versus 110' height. 
 Mr. Auwaerter received confirmation that with the site approval they could now begin marketing with the 
carriers, and Mr. Jones added that they would show them the minutes to illustrate that things have moved along. 
 Councilman Ochsner made a motion to proceed with a 115' camouflaged monopine, working with the 

residents as to the precise location.  Councilman Haverland asked that they wait to see if there is other landscaping 
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required, and seconded the motion, which passed 4-1, Vice Mayor Weick dissenting.  The Mayor said they are 
leaving it with the Town Manager and Building Official to determine a precise location with DataPath and Bermuda 
Bay residents.  The Mayor thanked them, understanding that not everyone was happy with the decision. 

(a 10 minute recess at 11:12 was taken) 
 
4. Consent Agenda (done at 9:14) 

a. Acceptance of March 14, 2016 Planning, Zoning & Variance Meeting Minutes 
b. Approval of March 28, 2016 Regular Town Council Meeting Minutes 
c. Approval of Invoice from Town Attorney dated March 31, 2016 
d. Approval of Invoice from Holland & Knight dated April 18, 2016 
e. Approval of Request to Purchase Bunker Gear as Budgeted dated April 18, 2016 

 Councilman Haverland asked if the bunker gear is sized for individuals, and was told it is custom sized.  He 
questioned if we are purchasing it for our per diem employees and why it is needed.  Chief Rosell said it has a 
shelf life, and we are purchasing five (5) sets in various sizes.  A motion to approve the consent agenda as 

presented was made by Councilman Haverland with a second by Vice Mayor Weick, which passed 5-0.  With 
a few more minutes delay for technical difficulties, the Mayor moved to Item 6 below. 
 

5. Town Attorney 
a. Petition for Annexation of Eastern Half of Property Adjacent to Pebble Beach Villas (1993) 

Mr. Clem explained that when the property was first granted to the Town, the County agreed to allow 
annexation of only the Western-most half.  This petition is required for the request to annex the Eastern portion 
of the property.  A motion to approve the petition to annex the Eastern portion of the 5-acre +/- property 

into Town limits was made by Vice Mayor Weick with support from Councilman Ochsner, which passed 5-0.  
b. Ordinance 526, Annexation of 2.25 Acres by Pebble Beach Villas – First Reading 

The first reading by title of the Ordinance was performed by Mr. Clem as follows: 
 

AN ORDINANCE OF TOWN OF INDIAN RIVER SHORES, FLORIDA, A MUNICIPAL 

CORPORATION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 171.044, FLORIDA STATUTES, FOR 

ANNEXING A PARCEL OF REAL PROPERTY OF APPROXIMATELY 2.25 ACRES IN 

THE SOUTHEAST SECTION, BEING A PART OF LAND PURCHASED FROM INDIAN 

RIVER COUNTY, FLORIDA; PROVIDING FOR CONFLICT; PROVIDING FOR 

SEVERABILITY; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE.   

Mr. Clem added that there is a drawing attached to the ordinance as well as a lengthy legal description.  A 
motion to approve the first reading of Ordinance 526, Annexation of 2.25 Acres, passed 5-0 upon being 
made by Vice Mayor Weick with support from Councilman Ochsner.  Mr. Clem explained that this will be 
published twice in consecutive weeks and brought back for a second reading.  It will then probably be 
considered for rezoning to LD-1 (low density) or MD (medium density), based on the recent appraisal.   

(Mayor Barefoot moved item 8.b. up to this point on the agenda for discussion) 

(Item 9.a. was also moved to this point on the agenda at 11:25 because Mr. Hendricks had to leave for an appointment) 

 
6. Mayor’s Items (Possible or Probable Action) (discussed during item 2 at 9:15 a.m.) 

Mayor Barefoot said the City filed a motion with the PSC to dismiss, and we responded to that 10 days ago.  
We are now waiting to hear from the PSC if our request will proceed, and expect that later this summer a hearing 
before the PSC will be scheduled in Vero Beach or in the Town.  The City has estimated they have $14 million in 
upgrades needed, as it was reported that they have not been investing “profit” money back into the system but 
rather it has been incorporated into their tax base.  In comparison, investor-owned utilities offer incentives for 
energy efficiency improvements. 

 

(The meeting then proceeded to item 2 a. above) 
 

7. Discussion with Possible or Probable Action  
a. General Employee Pension Plan Management (Councilman Haverland) 

Councilman Haverland said he had proposed that the Council consider an optional buyout to retirees 

related to the pension plan, and asked to explore this further.  One option is to have it to people who no 
longer work here, those who have already retired, and he has done individual calculations.  Mayor Barefoot 
asked if this is similar to the employee health insurance buyout, and he said it was a total buyout of their 
pension.  If they have $30,000/year remaining, rather than paying this every year offer $450,000.  Vice Mayor 
Weick said a lot of companies were doing this and had stopped doing it now.  In municipal government it is 
beginning to be used, Councilman Haverland said.  It is just an option, some may find it attractive.  
Councilman Ochsner speculated that if someone knew they wouldn't live very long, they would likely take it.  
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Vice Mayor Weick used Bethlehem Steel as an example.  Corporations do not offer pension plans now, 
Councilman Haverland said, and is just beginning to be used in municipal government.  Councilman Haverland 
hasn’t heard of a corporation starting a pension plan in the last 20 years.  The Council was all agreeable, so 
Councilman Haverland said he would prepare a specific proposal at the next meeting.  The Council agreed to 
explore this for both Public Safety and general employees.   

Continuing with his agenda discussion of pension plan management for the General Employee pension 

plan, Councilman Haverland said they are a very high expense management because we are a small plan, and 
we get very average results.  He asked that the Council consider having funds in a less expensively managed 
index funds rather than the FLC.  There are rules, Councilman Ochsner and Mrs. Christmas said.  We are 
paying .55 basis points and it should be .05 percentage points by a reputable mutual fund manager.  Staff 
should be asked to explore this concept, using perhaps a diversified group of funds, using bonds, stocks, S&P 
500.  Vice Mayor said it could be a problem having an actuary and other services, although he agreed with the 
concept.  It’s expensive and has mediocre performance at best, the Mayor added.  They agreed to have staff 

explore this further. 
Related to this, Councilman Haverland said they should recommend to the Pension Trustees that the same 

thing be done there, as the portfolio is turning over at 50%.  Chairman Auwaerter said there are a lot of small 
pieces with little diversification, and with the size of our portfolio it should be managed by an index fund like 
Vanguard, Schwab, Fidelity, etc.  There could be a transition portfolio, and this is completely doable.  Vice 
Mayor Weick said they have to make projections of what we have to put in.  

b. OPEB Trust Fund (Councilman Haverland) 
Currently we have an OPEB Trust Fund, and he thought if there is an opportunity to have the FLC funds 

also moved into something similar to what was just discussed above.  Councilman Haverland asked to have 
staff look first into Vanguard or State Street to see if they have mutual funds for municipal pension and OPEB.  
The administration side would have to be determined, Mrs. Christmas said, which could cause some issues.  
We pay FLC approximately 1%, and it may have to be split administrative and manager fees. Mayor agreed, 
asking what have we to do in order to be able to do it.  

 
8. Town Manager  

a. Conflict Resolution with City of Vero Beach for Electric Utility Litigation 
 Mr. Stabe said he had received a letter from Jim O'Connor with the City of Vero Beach asking to initiate a 
Conflict Resolution process.  Mr. Clem and the Town Manager will go to the City on May 12 at 9:30 a.m. for 
the initial conflict assessment representing the Town on this.  On May 2nd Schef Wright will be doing a 
presentation for the joint Finance and Utilities Commission meeting at the City of Vero Beach, where 
justification of the $64 million purchase will be discussed publicly.  The Town’s Utilities Commission 
representative, Mr. Auwaerter, said he will bring his own calculations to the table.  There was more minor 
discussion. 

b. Town 5-Acre Property Update (discussed with 5.b.) 
Mayor Barefoot suggested they discuss 8 b. with item 5. b. since they were on the topic, asking if the Town had 
received some communication from the County since our last meeting.  Mr. Clem said the County had 
discussed this topic at their meeting, and they have been very, very supportive of trying to have access to the 
ocean through our piece of abutting property to theirs, but we don’t know exactly where that location should 
be.  He suggested that we wait until we start marketing the property and then locate an access.  Councilman 
Ochsner asked if we could have an agreement that says a specific location will be determined, and Mr. Clem 
said we could, but it is better to wait until later.  Mr. Auwaerter said they directed their attorney to work with 
the Town.  He mentioned the gate on the County portion that goes to the Tracking Station Park for handicapped 
access.  The Town Manager added that he has hired Indian River Survey to conduct a survey because there is a 
small conflict on the amount of land based on the County’s GIS versus the Property Appraiser’s office.  We 
expect it within the next couple of weeks. 

c. Town Participation in Great American Cleanup - KIRB Event Saturday, 4-23-16 (Town Clerk) 
Mrs. Aldrich said the Town gets points for the Nationwide Pollutant Discharge Elimination System 

(NPDES) program, needed by State mandate, by participating in the clean-up activities, as well as by 
advertising to the residents soliciting their assistance.  She will be the Site Captain at Town Hall Saturday 
morning and hand out t-shirts and supplies to anyone who shows up. 

d. Departmental Reports (Building, Financial Balance, Public Safety, Town Clerk).   No comments. 
 

9. Council / Committee Reports or Non-Action Items  
a. Planning, Zoning & Variance Board Meeting April 11 (Chairman Chris Hendricks) 

Chairman Hendricks reported that they considered two variance requests.  The first involved removal of a 
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tree of special concern at 181 Laurel Oak Lane, which was approved due to the roots uplifting the driveway, 
with mitigation of two live oaks, minimum 12-14’ in height planted at least 30’ apart on the property. 

(1) Consideration of Request to Approve Site Plan Modifications to John’s Island Golf Clubhouse 
The second request was to approve the site plan modification to the John’s Island Golf Clubhouse, 
which include general internal and external improvements.  The PZV Board recommended that the 
Council approve this plan modification.  A motion to approve the John’s Island Golf Clubhouse 

site plan modification was made by Vice Mayor Weick with a second from Councilman Haverland, 
which passed 5-0. 

b. Council Committee Reports (MPO, EDC, TCCLG, TCRPC, TCRLC, Others) 
EDC.  Vice Mayor Weick said they had a very interesting speaker, Joe Heise, the Vice President of Marketing 
for Enterprise Florida, and their new campaign slogan is Florida - the Future is Now.  Branding is innovation, 
markets, freedom and potential growth.  Also the State of New York spends $140 million each year in 
advertising for economic development, and in comparison Florida spends $10 million in advertising. 
MPO.  Councilman Haverland said the meeting was cancelled this month. 
TCCLG.  Councilman Haverland reported he was their boring speaker this month, and he addressed the state 
of financial affairs of local governments and municipalities.  He provided a Report Card with comparisons of 
unfunded OPEB and pension in comparison with local real estate taxes collected.  In Indian River Shores, we 
had a $3 million shortfall in pension and a $1 in OPEB with a tax base of $4 million, and to amortize that over 
10 years would be a 10% increase in taxes.  Vero Beach would have to increase taxes by 150% every year for 
10 years.   
Beach & Shores.  Councilman Ochsner said the Army Corps of Engineers is looking at a beach renourishment 
program for Miami-Dade County, and they are considering using sand from St. Lucie and Martin Counties 
rather than using Bahama sand which is closer and less expensive.  There is a Federal law that precludes using 
foreign sand on our beaches, so they are encouraging lawmakers (Bill Posey and senators) to change the rules.  
Our sand is not compatible, it’s different sand in the Treasure Coast than Miami.  Also the Lionfish 
Tournament is in Sebastian in May to help eradicate this invasive species. 

TCRLC.  Councilman Slater reported they met and entered into the Indian River Lagoon Compact, and the 
Space Coast Regional League of Cities and the Volusia League of Cities are banding together, five counties, to 
work with them about the Indian River Lagoon Council and Indian River National Estuary Program for a 
concerted effort to clean up the Lagoon. 
 

9. Call to Audience  
None.   
 

10. Adjournment.  With no further comments, the Vice Mayor adjourned the meeting at 11:54 a.m. 
 

Respectfully submitted,  
 
 
 
/s______________________________________ 
 
 
(Approved by the Town Council at the May 25, 2016 meeting) 


